
 
 

KEENE CITY COUNCIL 
Council Chambers, Keene City Hall 

September 15, 2022 
7:00 PM

 
 
 
    
  ROLL CALL 
    
  PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
    
  MINUTES FROM PRECEDING MEETING 
  • September 1, 2022 
    
A. HEARINGS / PRESENTATIONS / PROCLAMATIONS 
  1. Sharing of Artifact from the September 11th Attack on World Trade Center 

- Wesley Felix 
  2. Presentation of Retirement Resolution - Mary Alther, Revenue Collector 
    
B. ELECTIONS / NOMINATIONS / APPOINTMENTS / CONFIRMATIONS 
  1. Nomination 

Heritage Commission  
  2. Confirmations 

Energy and Climate Committee 
  3. Appointment of Ad hoc Winchester Street Committee 
    
C. COMMUNICATIONS 
    
D. REPORTS - COUNCIL COMMITTEES 
  1. Relating to Amendments to the Land Development Code – Rural District 

and Conservation Residential Development Subdivision Regulations 
  

  2. Councilor Mitchell Greenwald - Amendment to the City Council Rules of 
Order - Remote Access 
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  3. Spectrum Service Issues - Councilor Randy Filiault 
  4. Primex3 Contribution Assurance Program (CAP) - Property & Liability 

Program - ACM/Human Resources Director 
    
E. CITY MANAGER COMMENTS 
    
F. REPORTS - CITY OFFICERS AND DEPARTMENTS 
  1. 2022 Annual Fire Prevention Parade - Fire Chief 

 
    
G. REPORTS - BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS 
  1. Resignation of Martha Curtis from the Congregate Living and Social 

Services License Board 
    
H. REPORTS - MORE TIME 
  1. Keene Kiwanis Club – Request to Use City Property – Tree Lighting 

Ceremony 
    
I. ORDINANCES FOR FIRST READING 
  1. Relating to Probationary Firefighters 

Ordinance O-2022-13 
  2. Relating to the Use of Central Square Common and Railroad Square 

Ordinance O-2022-14 
    
J. ORDINANCES FOR SECOND READING 
  1. Relating to Water and Sewer Utility Charges 

Ordinance O-2022-10 
  2. Relating to Chapter 22 - Cemeteries 

Ordinance O-2022-12 
    
K. RESOLUTIONS 
  1. In Appreciation of Diane C. Richards Stauder Upon Her Retirement 

Resolution R-2022-28 
  2. Relating to Appropriation and Expenditure of Funds from the Sale of 

Property to Provide Funds for the Airport Fuel Farm Capital Project 
Resolution R-2022-32 

    
  NON PUBLIC SESSION 
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  ADJOURNMENT 
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #B.1. 

 
     
Meeting Date: September 15, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Mayor George S. Hansel 
    
Through: Patricia Little, City Clerk 
     
Subject: Nomination 

Heritage Commission  
     
  
Council Action: 
In City Council September 15, 2022. 
Tabled until the next regular meeting.  
  
Recommendation: 
I hereby nominate the following individual to serve on the designated Board or Commission: 
  
Heritage Commission  
Molly Ellis, slot 7 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2025 
87 Cross Street  
  
 
 
  
Attachments: 
1. Ellis, Molly_Redacted 
  
Background:  
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Heather Fitz-Simon 

Subject: FW: Interested in serving on a City Board or Commission 

From: helpdesk@ci.keene.nh.us <helpdesk@ci.keene.nh.us> 
Sent: Tuesday, July 26, 2022 2:19 PM 
To: Helen Mattson <hmattson@keenenh.gov> 
Cc: Patty Little <plittle@keenenh.gov>; Terri Hood <thood@keenenh.gov> 
Subject: Interested in serving on a City Board or Commission 

<p>Submitted on Tue, 07/26/2022 - 14: 18</p> 
<p>Submitted values are:</p> 
First Name: 
Molly 

Last Name: 
Ellis 

Address 
87 Cross St 
Keene NH 03431 

How long have you resided in Keene? 
4 years in September 

Email: 
 

Cell Phone: 
 

Employer: 
I was a flight attendant with American Airlines for 9 years, and recently quit to stay home with my son 

Occupation: 
Homemaker 

Retired 
No 

Please list any organizations, groups, or other committees you are involved in 
I am a ballot inspector for the New Hampshire Democratic Party, I am a CASA. 

Have you ever served on a public body before? 
No 

Please select the Boards or Commissions you would be interested in serving on: 
1 
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Bicycle/Pedestrian Path Advisory Committee, Heritage Commission, Historic District Commission, Partner 
City Committee 

Please share what your interests are and your background or any skill sets that may apply. 
I majored in International Studies and was a flight attendant for nine years. I am very interested in travel and in 
learning about other countries and cultures as a way to create understanding and broaden horizons. I have 
always loved historic architecture and I am very interested in historic preservation. Lastly, I love walking and 
frequently walk with my young son in a stroller, and we often go on family bike rides. I think that walking and 
biking are wonderful ways to get exercise and get where you're going and good for the environment. 

Why are you interested in serving on this committee 
My husband and I have grown to love Keene and after living here for four years, we would love to be more 
involved in the community. 

Please provide 2 personal references: 
Reid Solomon-Lane 

 
 

References #2: 
Margit Foster 

 
 

2 
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #B.2. 

 
     
Meeting Date: September 15, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Mayor George S. Hansel 
    
Through: Patricia Little, City Clerk 
     
Subject: Confirmations 

Energy and Climate Committee 
     
  
Council Action: 
In City Council September 15, 2022. 
Voted unanimously to confirm the nominations. 
 
In City Council September 1, 2022. 
Tabled until the next regular meeting. 
  
Recommendation: 
I hereby nominate the following individuals to serve on the designated Board or Commission: 
 
  
  
Energy and Climate Committee  
Claire Oursler, slot 8 (alternate to regular 
membership) Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022 

21 Roxbury Plaza  
  
Charles Redfern, alternate slot 12 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2023 
9 Colby Street  
  
Attachments: 
1. Redfern, Charles_Redacted 
  
Background:  
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Heather Fitz-Simon 

Subject: FW: Interested in serving on a City Board or Commission 

From: helpdesk@ci.keene.nh.us <helpdesk@ci.keene.nh.us> 
Sent: Wednesday, August 3, 2022 10:53 AM 
To: Helen Mattson <hmattson @keenenh.gov> 
Cc: Patty Little <plittle@keenenh.gov>; Terri Hood <thood@keenenh.gov> 
Subject: Interested in serving on a City Board or Commission 

<p>Submitted on Wed, 08/03/2022 - 10:53</p> 
<p>Submitted values are:</p> 
First Name: 
Charles 

Last Name: 
Redfern 

Address 
9 Colby Street, 
Keene, NH 03431 

How long have you resided in Keene? 
44 years 

Email: 
 

Cell Phone: 
 

Employer: 
Wife 

Occupation: 
Volunteer 

Retired 
Yes 

Please list any organizations, groups, or other committees you are involved in 
Keene Public Board of Trustees 
Keene Bicycle & Pedestrian Path Committee 
Pathways for Keene, Inc. 
NH Rail Trails Coalition 
Monadnock Alliance for Sustainable Transportion 

Have you ever served on a public body before? 
1 
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Yes 

Please select the Boards or Commissions you would be interested in serving on: 
Energy and Climate Committee 

Please share what your interests are and your background or any skill sets that may apply. 
Based on review of the other entities I am associated with it seems apparent to me that I identify with 
organizations that have a common purpose ... preserving our environment. As a result ofmy focus areas, I can 
envision using and transferring my skill sets collectively across the board. 

Why are you interested in serving on this committee 
I am interested in serving as an alternate for this committee, because I believe that energy and climate 
challenges can be used to foster new economic opportunities, while improving the general well being of our 
environment. 

Please provide 2 person al references: 
Raleigh Ormerod 

 
 

References #2: 
Mitchell H. Greenwald 

 
 

2 

Page 31 of 75



 

CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #B.3. 

 
     
Meeting Date: September 15, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Mayor George S. Hansel 
    
Through: Patricia Little, City Clerk 
     
Subject: Appointment of Ad hoc Winchester Street Committee 
     
  
Council Action: 
In City Council September 15, 2022. 
Voted unanimously to accept the appointments. 
  
Recommendation: 
I hereby appoint the following individuals to serve on the ad hoc Winchester Street Committee that is 
charged with providing planning, guidance, and general direction for the Lower Winchester Street 
Reconstruction Project, in partnership with affected residents, local businesses, the City of Keene, 
and the Town of Swanzey staff, and the New Hampshire Department of Transportation.  The 
Committee will specifically focus on balancing the needs of all the various project stakeholders and 
providing a conduit for the community to have their concerns addressed during the design 
process.  The Committee will provide advice to the City’s consultants through the review of collected 
data and draft work products.  Ultimately, the Committee will make a recommendation to the City 
Council with respect to the scope of improvements and the preferred alternative. 
  
Name Representing 
Douglas Hamshaw Hamshaw Lumber, Inc. 
Trevor Bonnette Branch and Blade Brewing Co. 
Jimmy Tempesta Tempesta’s Restaurant 
Christopher McCauley Fairfield’s Auto Group 
Douglas Fish Neighborhood Resident 
Sarah Bollinger Town of Swanzey 
Jim Lamp Town of Swanzey 
  
Attachments: 
None 
  
Background:  
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #D.1. 

 
     
Meeting Date: September 15, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee, Standing Committee 
    
Through: 

 

     
Subject: Relating to Amendments to the Land Development Code – Rural District 

and Conservation Residential Development Subdivision Regulations 
  

     
  
Council Action: 
In City Council September 16, 2022. 
Voted 13 in favor and one opposed to carry out the intent of the report.  
  
Recommendation: 
On a vote of 5–0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommends that the City 
Council refer Ordinance O-2022-09-A back to the Joint PB/PLD Committee for a discussion 
regarding separating the issues in the Ordinance. 
  
Attachments: 
None 
  
Background: 
Chair Bosley requested comments from the City Attorney, Thomas Mullins. The City Attorney 
reiterated that this was not another opportunity for further public comment. He continued explaining 
that subsequent to the public hearing on September 1, he discovered that the public hearing notice 
was defective per State statute. The notice did not include the statutory requirement for a specific 
statement to be included designating the place where the proposal is on file for public inspection. 
While there was a link in the notice with the Ordinance on the website, that was insufficient per RSA 
675:7. II, which recognizes that not everyone has technology access and therefore it should be on file 
physically. He said the case law on the matter is clear, including a 1988 case where the court looked 
at provisions—despite amendments since—which has essentially the same restrictions today. The 
court says statutory needs must be complied with and in that 1988 case, the lack of appropriate 
public notice caused the subsequent zoning in that case to be void, which Keene wants to avoid. 
 
The City Attorney stated there were two solutions to this matter: 1) re-notice the public hearing and 
hold it again, and 2) Staff recommended this options to recommend to the City Council to return the 
matter to the Joint Committee of the Planning Board and Planning, Licenses, and Development 
Committee for another public workshop that would allow more participation, with a subsequent public 
hearing on the Joint Committee’s decision—including whether to split this question. It is not possible 
to vote on this Ordinance at this time. 
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Chair Bosley did watch that public hearing live and said it was great to see the public participation. 
However, it was not a forum to discuss and ask questions, which another Joint Committee workshop 
would provide the opportunity for. She agreed with the Staff recommendation to send this back to the 
Joint Committee workshop phase to hopefully find a resolution. 
 
Councilor Jones agreed with sending it back to the Joint Committee given that 15 people spoke in 
opposition at the public hearing. The Joint Committee workshop allows a less formal conversation, 
but an opportunity to discuss the various sections proposed that people have issues with, in the 
proper venue. 
 
A motion by Vice Chair Giacomo was duly seconded by Councilor Jones. 
 
On a vote of 5–0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommends that the City 
Council refer Ordinance O-2022-09-A back to the Joint PB/PLD Committee for a discussion 
regarding separating the issues in the Ordinance. 
 
Chair Bosley invited those present for the matter to attend the public workshop. This would go to 
Council on September 15 to be referred to the Joint Committee meeting the second Monday of 
October. 
 
Councilor Jones recalled that when this goes to Council, they could decide to move forward with the 
Ordinance. The City Attorney would strongly recommend that they do not; it is not the right option. 
 
Councilor Johnsen apologized for comments she made at the public hearing questioning where the 
public had been throughout this process. Her comments were made in light of the two years of work 
that went into the matter. 
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #D.2. 

 
     
Meeting Date: September 15, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee, Standing Committee 
    
Through: 

 

     
Subject: Councilor Mitchell Greenwald - Amendment to the City Council Rules of 

Order - Remote Access 
     
  
Council Action: 
In City Council September 15, 2022. 
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report. 
  
Recommendation: 
On a vote of 5–0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommends placing the 
request for an amendment to the Rules of Order regarding remote access on more time to allow City 
Staff to develop proposed language to Section 4, considering Councilor Greenwald’s letter and the 
PLD discussion. 
  
Attachments: 
None 
  
Background: 
Chair Bosley requested comments from Councilor Mitch Greenwald, who presented his position. The 
Councilor recalled a recent situation when he tried to attend the budget vote via Zoom, but despite 
several emails sent to the Mayor, he was denied by lack of response and therefore unable to vote on 
behalf of Ward Two. Upon return, it was clear to him that there is much confusion for himself and 
others as to who should be noticed when remote participation is requested. He said the more correct 
answer seems to be the City Clerk, but he did not see that written anywhere. He said this issue must 
be uniform and there should be communication about this. He cited the last Council meeting when 
Councilor Workman was intending to join remotely, but due to a technical issue with her internet 
there was no discussion or committee vote.  He said the language identifying a reason for remote 
participation is unclear. He said it was also unclear whether the requests should be made in writing 
and what the deadline is. He understood that they must follow State laws for Zoom participation but 
he said that some of the reasons accepted could compromise someone’s privacy when they must 
disclose, which concerns him. Councilor Greenwald continued asking for clarification as to whether 
participation is at the discretion of the Chair or the public body; he did not see a mechanism for that. 
While he hopes it would never happen, he could imagine a future Chair using this ability as a political 
tool to dissuade certain participation. He knew there was originally a limit on Zoom access because it 
could lead to “non-present” Councilor; he did not see that as an issue but said the public body could 
deny such request if abused. He suggested that perhaps Councilors should be allowed two 

Page 35 of 75



opportunities for Zoom access for any reason that cannot be denied by the presiding officer, but the 
public body must vote on the matter. He spoke with County Administrator, Chris Coates, who said 
they follow State law for their meetings but overall, participation in any format is encouraged. Overall, 
Councilor Greenwald requested clarity and consistency in how these requests for remote 
participation should be delivered—to whom and by what deadline. He also asked that those remote 
Councilors be able to speak during deliberation. He thanked the Committee for hearing this matter a 
second time this calendar year. 
 
Chair Bosley appreciated this issue because anytime something is added to the Rules of Order, it 
takes time for it to become clear how to use it practically and to find holes in how it is managed 
effectively. As Chair, she has had situations where a Councilor was approved by Council for long-
term Zoom participation, but it was unclear what protocol she was supposed to follow in allowing 
them into a meeting—does the body still vote? She said fine tuning and clarifications from Staff would 
provide great guidance to Chairs. She stated that Section Four of the Rules of Order does state that 
requesters must notify the City Clerk 24 hours prior to the meeting, which she thinks is a workable 
time frame. She said that notifying Chairs seems to be less effective. 
 
The City Attorney, Thomas Mullins, said Staff would continue working to clarify this section. He said 
the notification to the City Clerk was intended to ensure the technology is available in time and he 
suspected the Clerk did not want to be in the position of deciding who most meets the requirements 
for remote participation. He said to keep in mind that if language is added to permit extra reasons for 
absence, the matter would still go before the City Council, which could vote those changes down; this 
would require suspension of the Rules of Order and there would need to be consensus by 2/3 vote. 
 
Chair Bosley said the matter becomes fuzzy in that the Council already approved two specific 
reasons to allow remote participation and one very unspecific reason. The City Attorney said that 
suspension of the Rules assumes that the term “reasonably practical” is removed because it gives 
the Council leeway to make decisions about why they need to be away. There could be a rabbit hole 
of adding reasons to the list without consensus. It is difficult to list every single item the Council might 
agree to. He said that if a Councilor feels their participation is important and they are willing to 
present the reason, then the Committee should vote yes or no. According to the current Rule, the 
Chair or Clerk alone could not deny participation. He continued that the problem is with the process 
Councilors have been using and that Staff on the fringes do not know what to do. Here is what should 
happen: if Councilor Greenwald notified the City Clerk 24 hours in advance, he would be 
automatically brought into the meeting via Zoom to make his case, which the public body would then 
vote to approve or deny. The Chair is simply allowed to ask for any objections, and hearing none can 
permit the participation. Chair Bosley asked how the requests get to the Chair and the City Attorney 
replied that is a part of the internal discussion needed. Chair Bosley thinks that is where they are 
losing people. 
 
Vice Chair Giacomo thought Councilor Greenwald’s proposal was reasonable. The Vice Chair was 
one of the proponents of loosening these Rules for as much interpretation as possible, so he fully 
supported these changes. He thought Councilor Greenwald stated it perfectly—to allow two 
absences outside medical, disability, or out-of-town work. The Vice Chair agreed that Staff should be 
provided the time to better develop this framework. 
 
Councilor Johnsen thanked Councilor Greenwald for bringing this forward, citing a past incident of a 
snowstorm when she would have liked to be able to participate via Zoom. She thinks it should be 
allowed for matters of safety. She does not think the tools would be abused. 
 
Councilor Jones asked the City Attorney whether the Chair asking for objections from the Committee 
also happens at the Standing Committee meetings. The City Attorney replied that the Rules apply at 
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the Standing Committee level. Councilor Jones could see this becoming a political tool. The City 
Attorney said there had been recent discussions on how everything is political, and nothing can be 
100% foolproof; this depends upon people acting reasonably. Councilor Jones was thinking of abuse 
by future Councils, not the present. 
 
The Chair said that anytime a presiding Chair allows or disallows participation based on their 
interpretation of the Rules, the Committee can object. The City Attorney confirmed. So, Chair Bosley 
said there had been situations where the presiding Chair did not allow Zoom, but the Committee was 
not notified or allowed to object. The City Attorney agreed that is where issues have arisen. Chair 
Bosley agreed that the opportunity for objection was the missing priority. She needed Staff to craft 
language stating that regardless of the Chair’s opinion, the Councilor must be able to attend, and the 
Committee must be provided an opportunity to object. 
 
Vice Chair Giacomo agreed there is the future possibility for this to be used politically. He asked, if 
this is a City Clerk issue, whether the remote participation is then added to the pre-agenda 
materials/meeting preface asking for a vote. The City Attorney said that was not discussed internally 
but it is a possibility, depending on the City Clerk’s willingness. The City Manager, Elizabeth Dragon, 
saw a problem with that timing because the agendas go out more than 24 hours before the meeting 
and this would tighten that process. The City Manager asked if there should be changes to the 
language on allowed reasons for remote participation because she sees ambiguity in how they are 
written currently, which got them in this current predicament. She recalled the challenge of ensuring 
there will be a physical quorum present, especially for Committee meetings. Her concern is balance 
that provides the option but ensures people attend when they reasonably can. The Vice Chair 
expressed disagreement, stating that remote participation is not an alternative to attending a 
meeting, it is an alternative to not attending a meeting. It provides people who would normally be 
absent the chance to still participate. He is not sure that is how the Council viewed the original 
language. He thinks cleaning up the processual issues is necessary with clarifying language on who 
should be notified. 
 
Chair Bosley recalled the challenges in amending these Rules originally. It was a tough conversation 
to arrive at the present Rule. She does not want to open a can of worms and is concerned with trying 
to give the full Council another opportunity to amend this Rule. If the Council refuses to adopt the 
amendments, it will take away the policy and revert to this Rule. If allowed to start changing the 
reasons already listed, she saw it open to Council amendments. 
 
Councilor Ormerod did not think it was necessary to specify the number of times and all the reasons. 
Rather, he said it was more important to specify the process for the Chair as the facilitator and that 
they must hear the reasons and allow a vote. He thinks if that is clarified, the reasons would not need 
to be debated at full Council. 
 
Councilor Greenwald appreciated the discussion and freethinking. He added that he chose the two 
absences because Councilors still get paid after missing two meetings. But he asked if those 
absences would apply at the Committee level too. He agreed with Councilor Ormerod to not make 
this too narrow and list all reasons or even a number of times allowed because if people abuse it, 
they will be denied by vote. He said they were thinking of future Councils that could tighten the Rules 
on their own. If someone abuses this, there is a process built in to correct it, and voters would likely 
take notice and act accordingly. He thought there was already a Rule that allows recalling a 
Councilor if they miss too many meetings. Councilor Greenwald suggested this as opposed to 
eliminating all Zoom participation. 
 
Councilor Johnsen said that when this was brought up before there were three Councilors that were 
very didactic and while it is a respectful Council, sometimes people got their feet stepped on. She 
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thinks that if Councilor Greenwald is traveling with his family and notifies the City Clerk in advance, 
he should be allowed to be brought into the meeting. She did not think it was necessary to think 
about future Councils that could take care of themselves. She said the Council had something at its 
fingertips and she cited how well remote participation works for other City Committees. She asked if 
remote participants could vote and the Chair replied in the affirmative. Councilor Johnsen was in full 
support of Councilor Greenwald’s proposals. 
 
Councilor Greenwald asked if this would apply to other City Committees. The City Attorney said no, 
this only applies to the Council and its Standing Committees. For the Joint Committee, he suggested 
that because the two boards have different rules, the PLD Committee would have to vote to make a 
decision to allow remote participation of its members separate from the Planning Board, which this 
Rule does not apply to. 
Chair Bosley welcomed public comment. 
City Councilor Michael Remy was one of the Councilors who initially brought this forward as a great 
way to encourage participation and representation of those who might not be able to attend. He could 
agree with some limitations on the reasons allowed but he agreed with Councilor Greenwald that it 
should be self-managed. He thinks using the term “reasonably able” would suffice. The Council 
should not be the judge and jury of whether a person is reasonably able. 
The City Attorney recapped. Councilor Greenwald made a specific request, and the City Attorney will 
work to incorporate those changes into the Rules for Council review and further discussion if needed. 
The underlying issue from the City Attorney’s perspective is the assumption made in the process 
because this is not an individual Chair’s or Mayor’s decision, and that aspect got lost in the language. 
When the City Attorney rewrites this, he will spell that out in more detail. He knew it was difficult to 
open these permissible reasons issues, but that is what Councilor Greenwald requested and the 
Council can decide whether it wants these changes. 
 
Chair Bosley recalled that the Committee has the authority to make specific requests from Staff and 
she did not hear anyone from the Committee state that they wanted to remove the two reasons that 
would always be primarily allowed—medical and work travel. She asked if the Committee wanted to 
maintain “at the reasonable discretion of the body” and then the Council could authorize or vote to 
add a preauthorized number of Zoom uses. Councilor Greenwald recalled that his communication 
called for only two permitted remote participations when they are not reasonably available, but he 
was not demanding that be incorporated. He preferred a compromise and liked Councilor Ormerod’s 
suggestion to let the body make the decision without a preauthorized number of times allowed. 
Councilor Greenwald suggested massaging the language for reasonable discretion. 
 
Regarding the Rules of Order, the Vice Chair asked the City Attorney if any discussion was allowed 
on these votes to allow remote participation. The City Attorney replied that is something the body 
could determine itself. Robert’s Rules of Law apply in the absence of a Rule, so he could draft debate 
or discussion into the proposed change. The Vice Chair thinks the opportunity for debate and 
discussion would help to dissuade abuse of this privilege. The City Attorney confirmed there is space 
for Committee discussion and deliberation but said there is the law of unintended consequences from 
debating every personal reason for remote participation, which he suspected fell under the 
reasonable discretion standard. He imagined the Council would never debate a disability or medical 
issue, but he still offered caution. The Vice Chair said people should be trusted and extra language 
was not needed. 
 
Councilor Johnsen said the Council is full of 15 adults who want to be present. She noted that it is 
foolish to abide entirely by 200-year-old rules because this is today. She was unsure whether 
additional reasons should be added, but she did not want people to abuse it. She thanked Councilor 
Greenwald for bringing this forward. 
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Chair Bosley thought Councilor Johnsen was like a lot of Councilors who thought that was the 
appropriate process, but it sounded to the Chair like someone who had the authority and Staff could 
come up with something processual, perhaps via the City Clerk. 
 
The City Manager said the Council or Committee had the full authority and the requester would 
automatically be brought into the meeting once a request has been made to the City Clerk. 
 
The City Attorney confirmed he was not changing the language of any numbers or reasons, which 
the Council could choose to do. Rather he would be clarifying the question of these items needing full 
Committee vote to allow remote participation. 
 
While he suspects that most of these votes on participation would be 14–0, Councilor Remy 
suggested requiring a 2/3 majority vote to dissuade any abuse for political reasons. If that majority of 
the Council thinks the request is reasonable, then it likely is. This would eliminate the issue of close 
votes. The Chair asked the City Attorney whether the Council has the power to impose that 2/3 
majority requirement. The City Attorney said that the Council has control over its Rules, besides 
those that require a majority by State law. A super majority action for denial could be written into 
these Rules. Councilor Ormerod supported the 2/3 majority suggestion because it is biased toward 
acceptance. It is a reasonable approach. 
 
Councilor Jones asked if a Committee vote was split between four people, what would happen. The 
City Attorney replied that the requester would automatically be allowed to participate in such an 
instance. 
 
Councilor Greenwald asked the City Attorney to better document if and when the requester can vote. 
 
Hearing no more discussion, Chair Bosley entertained a motion from Vice Chair Giacomo, which was 
duly seconded by Councilor Jones. 
 
On a vote of 5–0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommends placing the 
request for an amendment to the Rules of Order regarding remote access on more time to allow City 
Staff to develop proposed language to Section 4, considering Councilor Greenwald’s letter and the 
PLD discussion. 
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #D.3. 

 
     
Meeting Date: September 15, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee, Standing Committee 
    
Through: 

 

     
Subject: Spectrum Service Issues - Councilor Randy Filiault 
     
  
Council Action: 
In City Council September 16, 2022. 
Filed as informational. 
  
Recommendation: 
On a 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends accepting this item 
as informational. 
  
Attachments: 
None 
  
Background: 
Michael Liccione, Area Vice-President for Charter Communications Field Operations and Engineering 
for Southern New England, addressed the Committee. Mr. Liccione thanked those who have 
submitted their concerns and for being invited to address the Committee. He indicated the biggest 
issue they have heard comments about is connectivity; video freezing, channel freezing and people 
losing services. He indicated they have done research on these issues specifically around hub sites 
where they have added additional cooling units and powering units.  He continued that confirmed that 
one of the larger spanned outages that happened in Keene was directly related to cooling failure. Mr. 
Liccione stated they are also looking at starting a monitoring program throughout the footprint to 
identify smaller pocket outages.  This new program will continue through the first quarter of 2023. 
 
Mr. Liccione stated another item they are working on is with their hub sites to make sure overnight 
engineers are addressing any items they have seen on the network. He added he is also working 
with customer service to get a record of all calls that have come in and are focusing on areas that 
have high ticket counts. He stated he feels comfortable moving forward with this plan. He added 
however, he is looking for a better path of communication rather than having to go through the 
Council process and when work is being done on their network they will like to communicate that to 
the City. 
 
The Chair asked for Committee and public comment next. 
 
Mr. Bob Trudeau of 671 Park Avenue, Keene addressed the Committee stated two weeks ago the 
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Redsox game was off for three hours, during the weekend there was no audio and last night the 
channels were frozen. He stated Spectrum needs to address these issues, if someone calls customer 
service and the connection is lost there is no way to reach that individual again. Customer Service 
never calls back if a call is lost. Mr. Trudeau felt for the money customers are paying something 
needs to be done. 
 
Mr. Liccione in response stated they are not here tonight to make excuses, they are here to listen 
and added he will look at Mr. Trudeau’s property individually and try to address the issues he is 
having. He added he has worked in this industry for 19 years and has expertise in addressing such 
issues. 
 
County Commissioner Terry Clark stated he wanted to address his experiences serving on the Cable 
Commission in 2009. He indicated as he recalls the City dissolved the Cable Commission in 2015 to 
save staff time and money and the duties of the Cable Commission were passed on the Planning 
Licenses and Development (PLD) Committee and since then there was nothing heard with reference 
to oversight of the Cable Franchise. The Commissioner added the Cable Commission used to be 
able to ask for complaints Spectrum had received and added the last year the Cable Commission 
was part of the City they had asked for a list of complaints and were told by Spectrum, complaints 
made over the phone are not documented. 
 
After 2015 there was nothing heard about the Cable Franchise even though the Agreement was 
renewed and felt the Agreement was very weak because Spectrum had no standards it could be held 
to. He added he Mayor at that time used a false narrative to dissolve the Cable Commission leaving 
the City with less oversight over Spectrum. The Commissioner felt it was obvious the City did not 
want to have anything to do with regulating cable and this is not how this issue should have been 
handled. He felt this meeting might be inconsequential because when the Commission was dissolved 
it was given to the PLD Committee and questioned which Committee of the City Council actually has 
the authority to act on cable TV issues and asked when that authority was given to the Finance 
Committee. He felt it was time for the Council to gain control of this issue and start representing the 
citizens of Keene.  He also felt there needs to be a complaint system but not only one that people put 
in writing, it also has to be when people call and those complaints need to be taken seriously. 
 
Mr. Liccione in response stated Charter Communication does log and record each complaint, 
regardless of the nature of the complaint. 
 
City Manager Elizabeth Dragon stated she does not have the history of the Cable Commission, but 
knows how it is supposed to be working now. Rebecca Landry Communications and Marketing 
Director is the contact person and the City is listed on the bill as the franchisee. Ms. Landry mediates 
the calls she receives and has had good luck in resolving issues. However, what is happening now is 
that not enough people are calling the City. Ms. Dragon stated any of the items the City needs to 
make sure the Franchise Agreement is upheld, it can be requested and the City has a path to resolve 
issues. She added the issues seem to be more wide spread outages and this is a bigger issue. She 
added it is encouraging to hear that improvements are going to be made and Charter’s willingness to 
come back before this Committee and take additional comments and concerns. She encouraged 
people to call Charter and if the issues are not resolved to reach out to the City. 
 
Mitch Greenwald Ward 2 City Councilor was the next speaker. Mr. Greenwald stated this past 
weekend his internet and phone went out. He asked for clarification for the path to complaint. The 
Manager clarified Charter Communication needs to be contacted first and if there is no resolution, 
then the City should be contacted. 
 
Mr. Rod Parsons of 104 Hurricane Road stated since the last meeting he is still questioning what 
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speed he is supposed be getting; he is subscribed for 300 megabytes per second. He indicated he 
has been keeping track of how he is doing and for the past week he is averaging a download speed 
of 16 and an upload speed of 10. Mr. Parsons stated he does not like 2023 as the benchmark for 
time to start measuring and asked why that was not happening today. Mr. Parsons noted the 
franchise agreement provides for Spectrum sole use of poles located in the City and added 
competition is a good thing and suggested the City bring in Comcast and let the better man win. He 
encouraged the Committee to consider competition for the product we are seeing today. 
 
Mr. Liccione responded to Mr. Parsons comments by saying he wanted to clarify the timetable for 
work; the work on infrastructure upgrade has already started in Keene. Measurements of speed, 
measurement of how the data performs has never stopped. The projects he referred to have already 
started and will be completed by the first quarter of 2023. Mr. Liccione stated they will look at Mr. 
Parsons’ home and see if there are specific issues related to his home. With respect, to pole 
ownership, pole owners own the pole not the City. Spectrum pays monthly fees to locate on the 
poles. 
 
The Manager noted with respect to the franchise agreement, if customers are not getting what they 
have subscribed for and Spectrum is not responding, those customers can always reach out to the 
City. She also added if there is a franchise agreement, it does not preclude the City from having 
competition. The City does not get competition because it is expensive to place lines in rights of way, 
get access to poles etc. It is a matter of economics. 
 
Mr. Eric Garr, resident of Fidium Fiber, stated they are the competition. They offer fiber optic services 
to Keene residents. He indicated they take customer service seriously; they write down all 
complaints, they have a score system they use and their score system is three times better than the 
industry average. 
 
Councilor Filiault stated most of the people who have had issues and have contacted him are elderly 
– he indicated that generation does not like to call and complain and the last place they want to call is 
City Hall; they just want their systems to be fixed. The Councilor went on to say these issues are 
wide spread and as of last night the problem has not been fixed. 
 
Ms. Janet Lincoln of 21 Kelleher Street, Keene stated she is tired of calling and tired of waiting to re-
boot the system. She stated she understands Charter purchased an old system and asked if the lines 
have been checked. Mr. Liccione stated they do check the entire infrastructure, but what they are not 
able to do is to check each person’s independent home unless they have access to it. He stated he 
will take Ms. Lincoln’s address to perform an individual assessment of her property as well. 
Ms. Lincoln asked what the lifetime of a box was. Mr. Liccione stated there is no specific timeframe 
for a box; there are ones that have lasted ten years versus a year. Mr. Liccione assured Ms. Lincoln 
he will work closely with her to get her issues resolved. Ms. Lincoln stated she was told by one 
representative her issue cannot be solved until they know what is causing it. Mr. Liccione stated there 
are no issues that they could not resolve. He also added they have confirmed provider issues but 
have ownership of channel issues. 
 
Commissioner Clark stated the City Government exists to provide assistance to the public on things 
they cannot do for themselves and felt this is one of those areas. The City has a franchise agreement 
with this entity and it should not be up to the public to resolve these issues. He stated over the last 15 
years he has seen City Government have a reluctance to take a stand on cable TV and he felt it was 
time for City Government to address this issue. The Commissioner asked again which City 
Committee has the authority to handle this issue. Chair Powers reminded the Commissioner that not 
one committee has control over a particular issue the authority is vested in the Council as a whole. 
The item will be brought to the Council and staff manages those items for the Council. Councilor 
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Madison stated per a conversation he had with City Attorney Tom Mullins, per Council Rule 23, 
Cable Franchise issues are assigned to the FOP Committee. 
 
Ms. Lincoln stated she is speaking on behalf of seniors in this community – she pays $152 per month 
and did receive a $62.61 credit and noted that is how many problems Spectrum is having. She added 
when she called and received the $62.61 credit it did not take the representative too much time to 
calculate the credit. She stated there is a record on the account, but Spectrum does not pay it 
forward with a credit. 
 
Chair Powers asked Mr. Liccione how soon the City can expect an answer from Spectrum. Mr. 
Liccione stated they will deal with any complaints that come in, in real time. In terms of updates, that 
can be done once a month to the City. However, if there has been a larger outage communication will 
be provided to the City in real time. Chair Powers indicated there are at least three customers who 
would hear from Mr. Liccione personally. 
 
Councilor Filiault stated he would like to have a representative come back in 30 days. Mr. Liccione 
assured the Committee he will be back once a month and in the event he can’t make it, a senior 
member of his team will be in attendance.   
 
Councilor Lake made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Madison. 
 
On a 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends accepting this item 
as informational. 
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #D.4. 

 
     
Meeting Date: September 15, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee, Standing Committee 
    
Through: 

 

     
Subject: Primex3 Contribution Assurance Program (CAP) - Property & Liability 

Program - ACM/Human Resources Director 
     
  
Council Action: 
In City Council September 15, 2022. 
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.  
  
Recommendation: 
On a 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City 
Manager be authorized to do all things necessary to enter into and execute an agreement extending 
participation with Primex3 in a multi-year Contribution Assurance Program (CAP) through FY26 that 
has provided predictable contributions and stable property and liability insurance coverage. 
  
Attachments: 
None 
  
Background: 
Asst. City Manager/Human Resource Director Beth Fox addressed the Committee next. Ms. Fox 
stated the City has for a long period of time had an arrangement where it participates in a risk pool to 
provide property and liability as well as workers comp insurance. Through that arrangement, the City 
has participated in the CAP program, which guarantees the City of rate renewal increases in the 
event there are adverse claim experience. Primex has asked the City to see if it would like to commit 
to the CAP Program offering a no greater than 7% increase. Ms. Fox added the insurance market is 
at a hardened state currently, which is driving costs. The biggest impact seems to be in cyber 
security claims and Primex has launched a new program to help communities with cyber security. 
Ms. Fox felt the rate guaranty seems appropriate and recommends another three year extension with 
Primex. 
 
Councilor Madison made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Remy. 
 
On a 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City 
Manager be authorized to do all things necessary to enter into and execute an agreement extending 
participation with Primex3 in a multi-year Contribution Assurance Program (CAP) through FY26 that 
has provided predictable contributions and stable property and liability insurance coverage. 
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #F.1. 

 
     
Meeting Date: September 15, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Donald Farquhar, Fire Chief 
    
Through: Elizabeth Dragon, City Manager 
     
Subject: 2022 Annual Fire Prevention Parade - Fire Chief 

 
     
  
Council Action: 
In City Council September 15, 2022. 
Voted unanimously to Suspend the Rules of Order to allow the 2022 Annual Fire Prevention 
Parade to be granted permission to Use City Property.   Voted unanimously to grant 
permission  to use City property for the 2022 Annual Fire Prevention Parade to be held on 
Sunday, October 9, 2022. 
  
Recommendation: 
Move that the City Council grant the Fire Department permission to use City property for the 2022 
Annual Fire Prevention Parade to be held on Sunday, October 9, 2022. 
  
Attachments: 
None 
  
Background: 
Annually, the fire department requests permission for the use of city streets for the Fire Prevention 
Parade. The parade kicks off Fire Prevention Week activities. This year's parade line-up will occur in 
the parking lot of C&S Wholesale Grocers on Optical Avenue. The parade will start at 1:00 pm from 
the parking lot on Optical Avenue and proceed westerly along Marlboro Street North on Main Street 
to Washington Street where it will disperse at Vernon Street. Following the parade, there will be an 
awards ceremony at the Parks & Recreation Center. This parade will be held rain or shine. 
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #G.1. 

 
     
Meeting Date: September 15, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Corinne Marcou, Administrative Assistant 
    
Through: Patricia Little, City Clerk 
     
Subject: Resignation of Martha Curtis from the Congregate Living and Social 

Services License Board 
     
  
Council Action: 
In City Council September 15, 2022. 
Voted unanimously to accept the resignation with regret and appreciation for service. 
  
Recommendation:  
  
Attachments: 
1. Resignation_Curtis 
  
Background: 
Martha Curtis has submitted her resignation as a member of the Congregate Living and Social 
Services Licensing Board due to personal reasons.  She has been a member since the Board's 
inception.  
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #H.1. 

 
     
Meeting Date: September 15, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee, Standing Committee 
    
Through: 

 

     
Subject: Keene Kiwanis Club – Request to Use City Property – Tree Lighting 

Ceremony 
     
  
Council Action: 
In City Council September 15, 2022. 
More time granted.  
  
Recommendation: 
On a vote of 5–0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommends that the request 
for use of City property for the tree lighting ceremony be placed on more time to allow the protocol 
meetings with City staff to occur. 
  
Attachments: 
None 
  
Background: 
The applicant was not present, so Chair Bosley requested comments from Staff. The City Manager, 
Elizabeth Dragon, reported that there had not been a chance for the appropriate protocol meetings to 
occur, so she recommended placing this on more time to allow those meetings. 
 
A motion by Vice Chair Giacomo was duly seconded by Councilor Ormerod. 
 
On a vote of 5–0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommends that the request 
for use of City property for the tree lighting ceremony be placed on more time to allow the protocol 
meetings with City staff to occur. 
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #I.1. 

 
     
Meeting Date: September 15, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Elizabeth Fox, ACM/Human Resources Director 
    
Through: Elizabeth Dragon, City Manager 
     
Subject: Relating to Probationary Firefighters 

Ordinance O-2022-13 
     
  
Council Action: 
In City Council September 15, 2022. 
Referred to the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee. 
  
Recommendation: 
That the City Council refer Ordinance O-2022-13 to the Finance, Organization, and Personnel 
Committee for their review and recommendation.   
  
Attachments: 
1. Ordinance O-2022-13_referral 
  
Background: 
As part of a hiring process that recently concluded with external hires subject to a probationary 
period filling staff officer vacancies, City Code related specifically to probationary firefighters was 
reviewed.  Modifications are advanced to align to the work schedule anticipated during the 
probationary period for these staff officer positions as well as current practice for probationary 
operational response personnel.   
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #I.2. 

 
     
Meeting Date: September 15, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Thomas Mullins, City Attorney 
    
Through: 

 

     
Subject: Relating to the Use of Central Square Common and Railroad Square 

Ordinance O-2022-14 
     
  
Council Action: 
In City Council September 15, 2022. 
Referred to the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee.  
  
Recommendation: 
That the attached Ordinance O-2204-14, relative to the use of Central Square Common and Railroad 
Square, be referred to the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee for review and 
recommendation.   
  
Attachments: 
1. Ordinance O-2022-14_referral 
  
Background: 
As a result of a review of the City Code in another matter, it was determined that there was a conflict 
between two sections of Chapter 46, Licenses and Permits, relative to the exclusive use of Central 
Square Common and Railroad Square with respect to a license holder for a street fair or community 
event.  The attached Ordinance amendment provides clarification.  
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #J.1. 

 
     
Meeting Date: September 15, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee, Standing Committee 
    
Through: 

 

     
Subject: Relating to Water and Sewer Utility Charges 

Ordinance O-2022-10 
     
  
Council Action: 
In City Council September 15, 2022. Filed the report. 
Voted 13 in favor and one opposed to adopt Ordinance O-2022-10 with an effective date of 
November 1, 2022. 
  
Recommendation: 
On a 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends adoption of 
Ordinance O-2022-10 with an effective date of November 1, 2022. 
  
Attachments: 
1. Ordinance O-2022-10_adopted 
  
Background: 
Public Works Director Kurt Blomquist stated he was before the Committee regarding water and 
sewer rate changes. He indicated water and sewer are enterprise funds, which means they require 
an expenditure and revenue budget and the requirement is that these budgets are equal or that the 
revenue budget is slightly higher than the expense side. 
 
These budgets are developed in December and January. As the budget is built, Public Works staff 
works closely with the Finance Department and during this time period staff is also building the water 
and sewer rates. Mr. Blomquist stated during his presentation at the FOP budget he had talked about 
staff’s suggestion of holding the sewer rates at the current level but increasing the overall water rates 
by approximately 6%. He added the budgets are based on the minimum of the CPI (fiscal policies – 
three-year rolling average). 
 
Mr. Blomquist stated for the FY23 budget they have been receiving bids, for instance on the waste 
water side, for sodium bicarbonate (used to adjust the ph level of water) the City was paying .26 
cents per pound, the current bid that came in the price is at .32 cents per pound. Another product 
used to be .09 cents per pound came in at .19 cents per pound. This can be tens of thousands of 
dollar increases based on the amount the City uses. 
 
Mr. Blomquist stated the sewer fund has a healthier unassigned fund balance, but the water fund is 
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less healthy. He referred to the replacement of the Drummer Hill tank which had to be replaced and 
was moved up in the CIP two years ago (cost of over a million dollars) but at that time the water fund 
was at a point that allowed the City to be able to do this work. 
 
At the present time the sewer fund has an unassigned fund balance of close to 2.2 million and the 
water fund has little over a million dollars. The industry standard calls for 270 days of having 
unassigned balance. At the present time the City is at 110 days for the water fund and 210 days for 
the sewer fund. 
 
Mr. Blomquist noted there is some concern about the fire service charges. He explained this is a 
charge that helps recover expenses related to infrastructure on the water side, particularly for the 
capacity that is required for fire protection. It is to cover for commercial sprinkler system protection. 
 
Mr. Blomquist then went over the water bill and how that is broken up. There is a fixed charge, a 
volumetric charge, and for commercial – things like fire services, industrial fees, etc. 90% of Keene 
customers are residential – 5,900 accounts, of which 5,400 are 5/8th inch meters. For a residential 
customer using 600 cubic feet (4,500 gallons) of water in a quarter. This customer will pay $143.99 
per quarter for water usage. With staff’s proposal to raise the volumetric rate up to $5.35 .03 cent 
drop to the fixed rate – that customer with the new rate will pay $145.10 which is a difference of 
$1.71 per quarter. 
 
A customer who uses 1,200 cubic feet of water in a quarter, currently will be paying about $211 with 
the new rate will be paying $214. A customer who uses 1,800 cubic feet of water in a quarter, 
currently will be paying about $279 with the new rate will be paying $285. 
 
Mr. Blomquist then referred to a medium commercial customer (large apartment complex) which 
uses about 1,500 cubic of water – this customer will typically have a three-inch meter and a six-inch 
fire line. Today this customer will pay for water and sewer $18,415 per quarter, (fire line increase will 
be approximately $282). Mr. Blomquist noted the last time the fire line was adjusted was in 2009. 
Their new bill will be $19,142 - $581 differential (3% higher than what the current bill is). Mr. 
Blomquist stated one of Keene’s largest customer – this customer uses nearly 7,100 cubic feet of 
water per quarter. They also have a six-inch fire line. Today their bill is nearly $77,000 per quarter 
(water and sewer), under the new rates this customer will pay nearly $78,672 per quarter. This 
represents a 2.6% increase in cost. 
 
Mr. Blomquist stated staff feels they have met the Council goals with respect to expense and 
revenue. They are meeting customer needs and can feel proud of the services being provided to 
Keene’s customers. This concluded Mr. Blomquist’s comments. 
 
Chair Powers clarified the fire service fee outlined in the ordinance is an annual fee – Mr. Blomquist 
agreed. 
 
Councilor Remy noted to a scriveners error – spelling of “fire protection”. The Councilor referred to 
those fire lines that were larger in size than the six-inch – Mr. Blomquist noted the these larger lines 
also mean larger volume of services, but added the majority are six-inch lines. The councilor noted 
there is a 1.5 inch that is going down in price while a 10-inch is tripling in price. 
 
Finance Director Merri Howe addressed the Committee next. Ms. Howe stated as she has previously 
stated when she talked about the parking fund – the water fund currently has one million in 
unrestricted fund balance. Over the next seven years in the CIP, the Council has approved 7.37 
million in cash funded projects. The sewer fund has 2.7 million and 9.2 million has been approved in 
cash funded projects. She added one million in unrestricted fund balance is not strong when it also 
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comes to bonding for good rates. 
 
Councilor Greenwald addressed the Committee and stated he is downtown property owner and 
taxpayer. The Councilor stated what he has an issue is with the fire portion; he felt the rate for water 
and sewer should be based on volume of water used. He stated it is a fact that in the budget there is 
a sum that needs to be raised. He noted 4 inch line is going up 51%, 6 inch line is going up 51%. 8 
inch 134% and 10 inch 169%. Councilor Greenwald stated he does not understand why there should 
be a difference, he felt it should be the same increase for all users. 
 
He went on to say for instance he paid to install his fire line in 1986 and it has sat in the ground since 
that time and no water has gone through it. However, every year he is paying this fee and agrees he 
has to have sprinklers for insurance purposes and life safety. He stated this is an annual charge for a 
dead pipe that sits in the ground. He felt, perhaps it should be charged if it is used by the hour. He 
felt what would be more fair it to add cost of living rate for the increase. Mr. Blomquist stated 
unfortunately, the expenses don’t go away, if the fire line rate was to be dropped those rates will shift 
over to the volumetric rate. Ms. Howe added for the 15% increase in the fire line based on the current 
rates, the City will have to make up for $203,000, so the volumetric will go up another 30 cents, so 
the increase from the current rate to this proposed rate (15% increase in the hydrant) will be a .59 
cent increase. 
 
Mr. Blomquist added 92 % of users are residential do not utilize the fire line services, the hydrant on 
the street is for that purpose for residential users – they pay for that in the volumetric rate. By 
changing the fire line increase, the shift would then be placed on residential users. He stated he 
appreciates Councilor Greenwald’s concerns, but felt staff has distributed the increases fairly. 
 
Councilor Remy stated he would like to see what the rates would be if the fixed rate was eliminated. 
Mr. Blomquist stated he would recommend strongly against that as there needs to be a fixed rate for 
someone for instance a plant sitting on a hill – if no one uses a single drop of water it needs to be 
paid for; there has to be a minimum amount of money coming in and the fixed rate represents 20% of 
the total operating budget and 80% is covered by the volumetric fee. 
 
Councilor Chadbourne stated she has heard from citizens about the rate increase; electricity just 
went up over 100%, parking is going up, gas prices have increased and stated she is not too happy 
about this increase and hoped people could be given a break somewhere. Mr. Blomquist stated he 
appreciates those comments, but the Council needs to decide what services it wants to cut. The 
capital program is impacted by these rates. He added the City is also paying those increased electric 
and gas prices. The Councilor stated she has to give voice to those who elected her, but that does 
not mean she will vote against staff’s recommendation. 
 
Councilor Madison stated he used to work for the drinking water industry in rural parts of the state. 
He stated Keene has decent rates compared to other communities. However, he felt Keene is at a 
disadvantage in that it is too big to take advantage of rural development grants and funding. He 
stated everyone is feeling the squeeze, but this is something that is needed to provide the high 
quality of service. 
 
Councilor Chadbourne made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Remy. 
 
On a 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends adoption of 
Ordinance O-2022-10 with an effective date of November 1, 2022. 
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #J.2. 

 
     
Meeting Date: September 15, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee, Standing Committee 
    
Through: 

 

     
Subject: Relating to Chapter 22 - Cemeteries 

Ordinance O-2022-12 
     
  
Council Action: 
In City Council September 15, 2022.  Filed the report. 
Voted 13 in favor and one opposed to adopt Ordinance O-2022-12. 
  
Recommendation: 
On a 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends adoption of 
Ordinance O-2022-12. 
  
Attachments: 
1. Ordinance O-2022-12_adopted 
  
Background: 
Parks, Recreation and Facilities and Director Andy Bohannon stated he was before the Committee 
regarding an update to Chapter 22 – Cemeteries.  The Ordinance contained some language 
changes in certain sections, but the primary focus was the schedule of fees.  Mr. Bohannon stated 
annually staff looks at what other communities are charging for cemetery services. He indicated what 
the City has done over the past three years has been rather significant. Mr. Bohannon stated families 
currently don’t seem to be working through funeral homes and are working directly with the City. 
Since Covid, families have started looking at purchasing lots and burials and over the past few years 
this activity has increased. 
 
In 2020, the City was averaging 75 burials a year, but this year to day the City has had 107 burials. 
There have also been requests for weekend burials and hence staff felt it was time to re-visit the 
issue of fees. After having looked at other communities, the City has now moved from 
Saturday only burials to weekend burials with this Ordinance update. The hours for a Saturday burial 
was from 9 am to 12 pm, this same timeslot is being retained and that same time period is being 
moved to Sunday as well. The weekend burial charges would be significantly higher. 
 
Councilor Remy referred to Section 22-127, Notice – moves the notice time from 12-hour notice to 
48-hour notice and added there are some faiths that require rapid burial. Mr. Bohannon stated there 
is always an exception that can be accommodated and added the reason for the change, is at times 
there are funeral homes that require accommodation the next day which at times could be difficult to 
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accommodate and he felt hopefully with this change there could be proper planning by all sources. 
The City also has to work with vault companies but stressed adjustments can always be made. 
 
Chair Powers referred to Article III. Lots - Tomb service: flat rate for bodies to be buried outside of 
the city and asked for clarification. Mr. Bohannon stated the City only has limited space for tomb 
service and hence they work with other communities. 
 
Councilor Chadbourne referred to Section F – 22-32, noted there are items that have been stricken 
and asked whether those items don’t exist anymore. Mr. Bohannon agreed. The Councilor asked if 
an indigent person was to pass and had no relative, whether the City would be responsible for those 
persons and how that is handled. Mr. Bohannon explained there is dedicated space within 
cemeteries to take care of those services. The Councilor referred to the item regarding an item that 
talks about a pot or urn that cannot be lifted with one hand – Mr. Bohannon stated this is for 
maintenance needs. 
 
Councilor Remy made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Chadbourne. 
 
On a 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends adoption of 
Ordinance O-2022-12. 
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #K.1. 

 
     
Meeting Date: September 15, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Elizabeth Fox, ACM/Human Resources Director 
    
Through: Elizabeth Dragon, City Manager 
     
Subject: In Appreciation of Diane C. Richards Stauder Upon Her Retirement 

Resolution R-2022-28 
     
  
Council Action: 
In City Council September 15, 2022. 
Voted unanimously to adopt Resolution R-2022-28. 
  
Recommendation: 
That Resolution R-2022-28 be adopted by the City Council. 
  
Attachments: 
1. Resolution R-2022-28_adopted 
  
Background: 
Ms. Stauder retired from the Assessment Department effective July 7, 2022, with just over 34 years 
of service. 
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #K.2. 

 
     
Meeting Date: September 15, 2022 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee, Standing Committee 
    
Through: 

 

     
Subject: Relating to Appropriation and Expenditure of Funds from the Sale of 

Property to Provide Funds for the Airport Fuel Farm Capital Project 
Resolution R-2022-32 

     
  
Council Action: 
In City Council September 15, 2022. Filed the report. 
Voted unanimously to adopt Resolution R-2022-32. 
  
Recommendation: 
On a 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends adoption of 
Resolution R-2022-32. 
  
Attachments: 
1. Resolution R-2022-32_adopted 
  
Background: 
City Manager Elizabeth Dragon stated she is before the Committee on behalf of the Airport Director 
requesting the Committee approve Resolution R-2022-32 to appropriate additional funds for the fuel 
project at the Airport. She indicated this is a bonded project but as staff moved through the project 
there are some additional requirements that DES has placed on the project.  Specifically, installing a 
transfer a pad, and installing bollards and barriers to protect the tanks from being damaged by 
vehicles and aircraft. The funding source identified to pay for these additional expenses will be from 
property sales, for a total sale of $441,916.32; Sale of city owned hangar (“The Green Hangar”): $ 
11,931.42 and Sale of parcels 32 & 32-1 (Formally Alps property): $429,984.90. The Manager 
explained the Alps property was originally purchased with Federal funds through the F.A.A., 90% of 
the proceeds from the sale of parcels 32 & 32-1 must be used to offset the Federal share of future 
F.A.A. funded capital projects at the airport per FAA mandates. 
 
The Manager indicated staff as a result is asking that the City Council also approve the use of the 
remaining $42,998.49 from the sale of Parcels 32 & 32-1 and the $11,931.42 from the hangar sale, 
along with accumulated interest, up to $54,929.91 be used to cover unanticipated cost increases 
related to the airport fuel farm project. 
 
Councilor Lake made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Madison. 
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On a 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends adoption of 
Resolution R-2022-32. 
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